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Mid-Test Matters
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A newsletter for Parish Councils from the Borough Councillors of the Mid-Test Ward


Our newsletter inevitably is dominated by Covid-19 information but as we very slowly and cautiously emerge from our cocoons and test the waters free of full lock-down its important to remember the virus is still out there. The basic rules of hand washing, social distancing and staying alert remain paramount. We can only hope the return to what is called the new norm carries with it all the benefits gained during the lock- down such as the surge in community spirit and determination of all age groups to want to volunteer. Certainly, the importance of local communities and local government at all levels has never been greater. 
We thought it would be useful to start with a brief look at how Test Valley Borough Council is preparing for life after Covid-19 with all parts of the Council thinking through what’s involved in our recovery.
Recovery
Work is now underway to prepare the Council’s Recovery Plan.  As a member of the Local Resilience Forum (LRF), the Council will seek to align where appropriate with the wider LRF Recovery Plan as we develop our local approach for the council and our communities in Test Valley. As with the response phase, we will use the LRF mechanism as a way in which to influence and tap into any wider resource or opportunities and to ensure a level of consistency on the key issues where it is appropriate to do so. 
Significant progress has been made in putting in place our recovery structure and developing our understanding of the early priorities for recovery. Each service has undertaken an impact assessment to identify and plan for scenarios that will need to be addressed as a result of COVID-19. In addition, a number of wider thematic impact assessments have also been undertaken around the cross-cutting themes of: 
· Communities 
· Wellbeing and mental health 
· Safe working 
· Economic Recovery 
· Transformation
· Strategic finance   

In addition to the impact assessments, services across the Council have been reviewing the emerging Government Guidance to ensure that it is embedded into our recovery planning. This includes major areas of work such as the re-opening of town centres, the management of open spaces and meeting the requirements of the COVID-19 Secure Working guidance by undertaking a Corporate Risk Assessment. Having completed the impact assessments, our Heads of Service and the lead officers for the thematic workstreams are now undertaking a process of action planning the steps which will need to be taken to address the issues that have been identified and to align with the government timetables for easing the lockdown in the coming weeks and months. This will form the basis of the Council’s Recovery Plan which will be prepared in June. 
Planning Meetings
Video Planning Meetings have now started using Microsoft Teams. Officers are able to present visual information on applications as before and a hand raise function is being introduced to facilitate voting. Speakers such as Parish Councils, applicants and objectors are provided with access to Teams and the public are able to listen via an audio link. As yet site visits have not been required but that will be addressed at some future date. As a reminder for Mid Test Cllr Tony Ward is on the Planning Committee and Cllrs Alison Johnston and Ian Jeffrey are able to speak as advocates if required. It helps us enormously if Parish Councils can indicate as early as possible if they have applications, they feel might be contentious or require more time that we might be able to help with. 
Reopening High Streets Safely Fund
On Sunday, the High Streets Minister Simon Clarke announced a new £50 million Reopening High Streets Safely Fund.  The Fund is intended to help councils in England introduce a range of safety measures to kick-start local economies, get people back to work and customers back to the shops. The Guidance contemplates a range of practical safety measures including new signs, street markings and temporary barriers, as well as local marketing campaigns to explain the changes to the public and reassure them that their high streets and other commercial areas are safe.
TVBC will receive an allocation from the fund of £112,403.

6,000 new supported homes as part of plans to end rough sleeping
Our introductory comment about the benefits of Covid-19 then the opportunity to end the tragedy of rough sleeping has to be one such opportunity. For once rough sleepers themselves have been seeking help which often in the past has been refused.  
Housing, Communities and Local Government Secretary Robert Jenrick has announced plans to provide long-term homes for rough sleepers who have been taken off the streets during the coronavirus pandemic. Around 3,300 housing units will be made available over the next year, he announced, with residents to be supported by specialist staff to help them access services such as mental health or addiction support.
The plans are currently being pulled together by the Rough Sleeping Covid 19 Response Taskforce, led by Dame Louise Casey bringing together local government, charities, faith groups, public sector partners and businesses to use the Covid 19 crisis and all the hard work in ‘ bringing everyone in’, as a catalyst towards ending rough sleeping for good.  Homes England, in partnership with MHCLG has pledged to work hand-in-hand with leading housing associations and local authorities to fast track up to 6000 units of longer-term accommodation for rough sleepers needed now (3,300 in next 12 months).This  funding announcement is not the usual ‘capital spend’ for investment in housing stock but crucially provides for an increase in revenue support to ensure rough sleepers have the support needed to stay off the street (Housing First Model) .  
The vast majority of this additional funding to increase housing stock is likely to be allocated to London and other city authorities where the issue is most prominent. However, Test Valley in partnership with Two Saints have a good track record of securing additional funds from MHCLG to tackle rough sleeping and we shall be keen to take up any opportunities that will help with our issues locally. We have through proactive partnership working with Aster and Two Saints already assisted 17 single people who were rough sleeping or at risk of rough sleeping into their own tenancies since the directive to ‘bring everyone inside’.  There are currently 3 other single people in bed and breakfast and 1 rough sleeper still on the street (who has refused our assistance) all in need of sustainable housing solutions and we will be keen to pursue any opportunities to increase provision in Test Valley.
Business Support Scheme
We have this week paid a further 25 grants totalling £340,000, meaning that the totals now stand at 2,084 grants and £25.715 million.

And finally, for the detectorists and mudlarkers in our midst, the government has today issued Guidance for members of the public searching for archaeological finds in England during the COVID-19 pandemic aimed at helping them to search safely while also continuing to be alert to the safety of others.




Our Contact Details
Councillor Ian Jeffrey		cllrijeffrey@testvalley.gov.uk		01794 388872
Councillor Alison Johnston		cllrajohnston@testvalley.gov.uk	01794 500610
Councillor Tony Ward		cllrtward@testvalley.gov.uk		01794 389649
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